Collective Bargaining Agreement

Between Metro and Laborers' International Union of North America, Local 483

July 1, 2018 – June 30, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

METRO AND LABORER'S INTERNATIONAL UNION OF NORTH AMERICA, LOCAL 483 $\,$

ARTICLE		PAGE
	PREAMBLE:	2
1.	RECOGNITION:	2
2.	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS:	5
3.	MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS:	6
4.	CLASSIFICATIONS:	
5.	VARIABLE HOUR EMPLOYEES:	7
6.	UNION MEMBERSHIP:	9
7.	UNION REPRESENTATION:	9
8.	WAGES:	11
9.	HOURS OF WORK:	11
10.	SHIFTS:	12
11.	OVERTIME:	13
12.	REPORTING PAY AND MINIMUM PAY:	15
13.	SENIORITY:	16
14.	VACANCIES:	17
15.	WORKING OUT OF CLASS	18
16.	REDUCTIONS IN FORCE:	19
17.	VACATIONS:	20
18.	HOLIDAYS:	22
19.	HEALTH AND WELFARE:	24
20.	RETIREMENT:	26
21.	SICK LEAVE:	26
22.	OTHER LEAVES:	27
23.	SAFETY – SANITATION:	31
24.	CLOTHING:	32
25.	DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE:	33
26.	GRIEVANCES, COMPLAINTS AND ARBITRATION:	
27.	STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS BARRED:	35
28.	SAVING CLAUSE:	
29.	RECOUPMENT OF WAGE AND BENEFIT OVERPAYMENTS AND	
	UNDERPAYMENTS:	35
30.	PARKING AND TRANSPORTATION	37
31.	TERMINATION – RE-OPENING:	37
SALA	ARY SCHEDULES	38
	ATURE PAGE	
LETT	ER OF AGREEMENTS	41

AGREEMENT between METRO and the LABORERS' INTERNATIONAL UNION of NORTH AMERICA, LOCAL NO. 483

THIS AGREEMENT, made and entered into by and between METRO, Portland, Oregon, its successors and assigns, hereinafter called the "Employer," and LABORERS' INTERNATIONAL UNION of NORTH AMERICA, LOCAL NO. 483, hereinafter called the "Union."

PREAMBLE:

The provisions of this Agreement shall be applied equally to all employees in the Bargaining Unit without discrimination as to race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, marital status, familial status, gender identity, sexual orientation, veteran status, political affiliation, disability for which a reasonable accommodation can be made, or any other status protected by law. The Union shall share equally with the Employer the responsibility for applying this provision of the Agreement. Nothing in this section, however, shall be construed to prohibit actions taken because of bona fide job qualifications.

1. RECOGNITION:

- 1.1 The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole collective bargaining agent for all members of the Bargaining Unit employed by the Employer at the Oregon Zoo and Parks, excluding Parks seasonal employees, confidential employees, supervisory employees including first line supervisors, administrative employees, and employees whose primary duties consist of security or guard functions.
- 1.2 No supervisor shall perform any of the work covered under this Agreement, except in cases of emergency. Emergency is defined as a situation beyond the control of the Employer, which the Employer could not anticipate, including but not limited to:
 - (a) Unanticipated situations where Bargaining Unit employees were contacted, but were not available for work, or:
 - (b) The Employer has made an unsuccessful attempt to contact Bargaining Unit employees at their current home number as listed with the Employer.

Emergencies shall not include those day-to-day situations which require immediate action which have been normally performed by Bargaining Unit employees. A supervisor may use tools or equipment and perform work when the objective is to show, explain or train employees in the proper performance of their work assignments.

- 1.3 No first line supervisor shall perform the work covered under this Agreement except under the following circumstances:
 - 1.3.1 In cases of emergency as defined in paragraph 1.2.

- 1.3.2 When the objective is to show, explain or train employees in the proper performance of their work assignments.
- 1.3.3 To reacquaint themselves with methods and routines, to maintain knowledge, skills and abilities, expertise or certification, or an understanding of the work provided, as long as the work done does not replace a regular employee of the Bargaining Unit.
- 1.4 Except as provided in this Article, work performed by classifications covered by this Agreement shall be performed at rates and conditions herein established. Any work, which is performed by bargaining unit employees shall not be contracted out until Metro indicates that the contracting out will result in reduced costs. When contracting out work is being considered, Metro shall withhold taking such action to provide the Union a reasonable opportunity for discussion of this matter, including alternative methods of performing the work. Metro will provide all available cost comparison data to the Union based on uniform specifications. However, except for union contractors, available cost comparisons must include: wage, health, welfare and pension costs equivalent to those contained in this agreement. The foregoing cost comparisons shall not apply to existing contracts and practices, including those that may be renewed. This does not, however, restrict the Employer from contracting out work previously subcontracted.

1.5 DEFINITIONS:

1.5.1 REGULAR EMPLOYEE:

Any employee who has completed the probationary period and works 40 hours per week in a budget approved position, on a yearly basis in a job classification contained in the LIUNA Local 483 wage schedule.

1.5.2 REGULAR PART-TIME EMPLOYEE:

Any employee who has completed the probationary period and works in a budget approved position in which the scheduled hours of work are less than 40 hours per week but at least more than 20 hours per week and who work in a job classification contained in the LIUNA Local 483 wage schedule, and such employment re-occurs each year.

1.5.3 VARIABLE HOUR EMPLOYEE:

Any non-regular status employee, whose period of employment will last no longer than 1040 hours in a fiscal year into a LIUNA variable hour position and is further defined in Article 5.

1.5.4 SEASONAL EMPLOYEE:

Seasonal employees are employees hired in the Seasonal Park Worker classification. Seasonal employees shall work no more than 1,200 hours in a fiscal year.

1.5.5 LIMITED DURATION EMPLOYEE:

An employee who is serving in a limited duration position as designated by management for a duration not less than three months. Employees hired into a limited duration position serve a probationary period and are governed under the same terms of the contract as regular status employees unless otherwise specified in this agreement. Limited duration positions must be for a defined period of time and must be tied to a specific project and/or temporary funding source.

Upon employment, all limited duration employees will be informed of the date at which their limited duration position is anticipated to end. Employees will be promptly informed when the ending date of their limited duration position is extended or if it will be ended prior to the anticipated end date. The Union will receive notice when a limited duration position is hired.

Employees newly hired into limited duration LiUNA positions shall not be entitled to any layoff or seniority rights under this agreement until they have been employed continuously for three (3) years in the limited duration position. At that time they will receive seniority back to their hire date in the classification they currently hold. If a regular LiUNA employee transitions to a limited duration position with a break in service of thirty (30) days or less, the employee shall have layoff and seniority rights to the employee's former regular status LiUNA classification based on the employee's seniority in that classification.

It is not the employer's intent to fill current regular status positions with limited duration positions. Limited duration employees shall not be used to replace and/or diminish wages, hours, or other conditions of employment of existing bargaining unit employees, or in a manner that circumvents the appropriate establishment of regular status positions.

1.5.6 PROBATIONARY PERIOD:

The first one hundred and eighty (180) calendar days of a person's appointment to a new or promotional position. This is a continuation of the recruitment/selection process during which an employee is required to demonstrate fitness for the position to which the employee is hired or promoted. The probationary period is for the Employer's internal screening process only and does not confer any form of tenure or other expectation of continued employment. Employees serving their initial probationary period have all rights outlined by this collective bargaining agreement, except where otherwise noted herein, and for access to grievance procedures. (See also Articles 17.2, 18.1, 18.3, and 25.3)

1.5.7 WORK UNIT:

For the purposes of this Agreement, Work Units are defined as follows:

Oregon Zoo

Parks and Nature

Admissions

Animal Care

Cash Office

Litter Patrol

Custodial

Maintenance

Horticulture

Railroad

Veterinary Services

Animal Nutrition Center

Warehouse

Parks and Nature

Park Operations and Conservation

2. MANAGEMENT RIGHTS:

The Employer shall have and retain sole responsibility for the management and operation of the Zoo and Parks direction and control of its work force, facilities, properties, programs and activities, except as expressly limited by the terms of this Agreement. These rights include but are not limited to the following, and shall be consistent with other provisions of this contract:

- (1) Determination of Metro's mission, policies, and all standards of service offered to the public and other local governments;
- (2) Planning, directing, controlling and determining the operations or services to be conducted by employees of Metro;
- (3) Determining the methods, means, number of personnel needed to carryout any department's mission;
- (4) Hiring and assigning or transferring employees within or between departments;
- (5) To promote, suspend, discipline or discharge;
- (6) To layoff or relieve employees due to lack of work or funds or for other legitimate reasons;
- (7) To make, publish and enforce rules and regulations including personnel rules and policies that do not violate any specific provision of this Agreement;
- (8) To introduce new or improved methods, equipment or facilities;
- (9) To complete performance evaluations of employees as required; and

(10) To classify, reclassify or merge positions as required.

Nothing in this clause is intended to supersede any right to negotiate mandatory subjects of collective bargaining as outlined in State or Federal law.

3. MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS:

3.1 The Employer agrees that all conditions of employment in its individual operations relating to wages, hours of work, overtime differentials and general working conditions directly related to job performance shall be maintained at not less than the highest standards in effect at the time of the signing of this Agreement, except where those standards have been modified through collective bargaining. It is agreed that the provisions of this Article shall not apply to inadvertent or bona fide errors made by the Employer or the Union in applying the terms and conditions of this Agreement, if such error is corrected within ninety (90) calendar days from the date of error. Any disagreement between the local Union and the Employer with respect to this matter shall be subject to the grievance procedure.

4. CLASSIFICATIONS:

- 4.1 All job classifications covered by this Agreement shall have a description of the duties and responsibilities made up by the Employer and available for inspection. Before classifying a newly created position or reclassifying or merging an existing position or positions, the Employer shall notify the Union and discuss the effect thereof.
- 4.2 Whenever the Employer creates a new classification which comes under the jurisdiction of the Union, or modifies the job duties of existing classifications, to trigger bargaining obligations under ORS 243.698, the Employer and the Union shall meet immediately to negotiate a wage scale as a result of such changes. Simultaneously, the Employer will implement a wage scale for a new or substantially revised classification which will remain in effect subject to negotiations between the Employer and the Union. If negotiations result in an increase to the wage scale, the increase shall be effective back to the date the new or revised classification was implemented. If agreement is not reached, final wage scale determination will be made by a three (3) person panel consisting of one (1) Employer selected representative; one (1) Union selected representative, and one (1) neutral party to be selected by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union.

5. VARIABLE HOUR EMPLOYEES:

All provisions of the collective bargaining agreement apply to Variable Hour and Seasonal employees except Article 9 (Hours of Work – with the exception of article 9.4, 9.5, and 9.6, which still apply), Article 12 (Reporting Pay and Minimum Pay), Article 13 (Seniority), Article 14 (Vacancies), Article 16 (Reductions in Force), Article 17 (Vacation), Article 18 (Holidays), Article 19 (Health and Welfare), Article 22 (Other Leaves), and as stated otherwise in the collective bargaining agreement.

5.1 SCOPE OF VARIABLE HOUR EMPLOYMENT:

- 5.1.1 A variable hour employee shall be defined as an employee hired for the purpose of meeting emergency, non-recurring or short term workload needs, or to replace an employee during an approved leave period. Seasonal employees are employees hired in the Seasonal Park Worker classification.
- 5.1.2 Employees hired to fill variable hour positions shall be notified by the Employer, upon hiring, that the employee will be employed in the variable hour position for no more than 1040 hours per fiscal year. Seasonal employees shall work no more than 1,200 hours in a fiscal year.
- 5.1.3 It is not the Employer's intention to replace regular employees with variable hour or seasonal employees.
- 5.1.4 Variable hour and seasonal employees have the option of taking concerns on work related issues to their supervisor, other manager, or Human Resources to review and attempt resolution of issues. Variable hour and seasonal employees have the option of having a shop steward accompany them when taking work-related concerns to management, or the shop steward may serve as proxy and bring the concern forward on behalf of the variable hour employee. Retaliation for bringing a concern forward or for participating in the investigation of a concern is prohibited.

Variable hour and seasonal employees with more than two (2) consecutive years of service since their most recent date of hire in a LiUNA represented position will not receive disciplinary action without just cause and may process their grievances under the full scope of the rights provided within Article 26. Consecutive years of service means continuous employment in which the employee has been scheduled and worked during the last twelve months.

5.1.5 Variable hour and seasonal employees with less than two (2) consecutive years of service since their most recent date of hire in a LiUNA represented position are at-will. Consecutive years of service means continuous employment in which the employee has been scheduled and worked during the last twelve months. The Employer reserves the right to terminate these variable hour employees at any time and for any reason, including lack of work, with or without cause.

All documented discipline shall be signed by the appropriate manager and a copy given to the employee.

5.2 VARIABLE HOUR AND SEASONAL EMPLOYEE HEALTHCARE INCENTIVE:

Any variable hour or seasonal employee, who has been employed with Metro for more than 365 consecutive days in a LiUNA represented position, will be eligible for a temporary healthcare incentive of \$100 in any month they work 80 hours or more. Consecutive days of service means continuous employment in which the employee has been scheduled and worked during the last twelve months.

5.3 HOLIDAYS:

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Holiday Article 18, variable hour and seasonal employees shall be entitled to compensation for a holiday only if they work on the holiday. If a variable hour employee works on the holiday they will be compensated for hours worked at one and one half (1.5) time. The observed holidays are as follows:

New Year's Day, Martin Luther King, Jr. Day, President's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Veterans Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day.

5.4 FUNERAL LEAVE:

A variable hour or seasonal employee can request and will receive up to (8) eight hours paid funeral leave to attend the funeral of their spouse, domestic partner, parent (includes those who stand "in loco parentis"), legal guardians, children, sister, brother, grandparent, grandchildren, father-in-law, mother-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, daughter-in-law or son-in-law or any relative living in the employees household, provided they were scheduled to work that day. The number of hours of leave will be the number of hours scheduled to work the day of the funeral, up to eight hours.

5.5 REPORTING PAY AND MINIMUM PAY:

A variable hour or seasonal employee who reports to work as scheduled, but where work is not available or made available for them, shall receive a minimum of four (4) hours of pay at their regular rate. An employee who requests to leave early shall be paid only for hours worked.

Any variable hour or seasonal employee required to work a split shift shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half (1 $\frac{1}{2}$) for not less than eight (8) hours of such shift (exclusive of any overtime worked in addition thereto). Time worked on the employee's sixth (6th) or seventh (7th) day shall not be covered by this paragraph.

When the relevant director or designee has determined that inclement weather conditions exist and the worksite has been closed, employees required to work will receive pay at the overtime rate for all hours worked with a minimum of four (4) hours paid at the overtime rate.

5.6 SHIFT TRANSFER

Article 10 (Shifts) shall apply to variable hour and seasonal employees with the exception of Article 10.2 and as otherwise stated in the collective bargaining agreement.

5.7 MEETING – USE OF VARIABLE HOUR AND SEASONAL STAFF

On July 1 of each year, Metro will provide the Union with a report of all hours performed by variable hour and seasonal employees disaggregated by job classification and work area. The Union and Management will meet annually, upon request by the Union, to discuss the use of variable hour and seasonal classifications. This meeting may occur as part of a regular schedule Joint Labor Management Committee meeting.

5.8 Variable hour and Seasonal employees will be considered internal applicants and will be eligible to apply for internal job opportunities.

6. UNION MEMBERSHIP:

6.1 DUES CHECKOFF:

- 6.1.1 The Employer agrees to deduct from the paycheck of each employee, who is a member of the Union or a non-member who has authorized dues deduction, the regular initiation fee and regular monthly dues uniformly required of members of the Union. The amounts deducted shall be transmitted each pay period to the Union on behalf of the employees involved. The performance of this service is at no cost to the Union.
- 6.1.2 The Employer will not be held liable for check-off errors but will make proper adjustments with the Union for errors as soon as is practicable but no later than the end of the following pay period.
- 6.1.3 The Union agrees to defend and hold the Employer harmless against any and all claims, suits, orders or judgments brought against the Employer which are based upon the provisions of this Article.

7. UNION REPRESENTATION:

- 7.1 The Business Representative(s) of the Union shall have access to the Zoo and Parks facilities, provided they do not interfere or cause employees to neglect their work. The Business Representative(s) shall give prior notice to the Zoo or Parks supervisor prior to their visit.
- 7.2 It is recognized by the Employer that shop stewards are desirable for the proper administration of the terms of this Agreement. The parties also recognize that it is

desirable that the person designated as steward shall perform their fair share of the work that they are qualified to perform. In no event shall the Employer discriminate against a steward in the matter of layoffs or rehires or discharge them on account of the proper performance of their steward's duties.

7.3 The Union shall have a right to take up any disciplinary action brought against a shop steward by the Employer as a grievance at Section 26.1.2 of the Grievance Procedure, and the matter shall be handled in accordance with this procedure through arbitration, if deemed necessary by either party.

7.4 UNION BULLETIN BOARDS:

The Employer shall furnish bulletin boards in places mutually satisfactory to the Employer and the Union. Such bulletin boards shall be used by the Union to post notices of interest to the employees. The Union agrees to maintain the bulletin boards and remove any materials that are not approved by the Union.

7.5 UNION BUSINESS LEAVE:

A member may request up to five (5) working days of unpaid leave per calendar year, to attend union business. The request must be made by the union business manager and sent to the employer thirty (30) days prior to the leave request. The employer shall not unreasonably deny the leave request.

- 7.6 A Union Representative or Steward and new employee shall be granted up to 45 minutes leave time without loss of pay per occurrence for no more than four (4) total occurrences per month to conduct a new member orientation. Such leave must be pre-approved by the supervisor and the leave time shall not unreasonably detract from their work performance.
- 7.7 A Union Representative or Steward and group of new variable hour employees shall be granted up to 30 minutes leave time without loss of pay per occurrence to conduct new member orientation during a scheduled new hire orientation. Such leave must be preapproved by the supervisor and the leave time shall not unreasonably detract from their work performance.
- 7.8 Via a bi-weekly (every two weeks) report the employer will:
 - A. Notify the Union of all new hires in the bargaining unit. Such notification shall include the employee's name, home mailing address, position, home phone number, and date of birth.
 - B. Provide the Union notice of any changes to name, home mailing address or position of current employees.
 - C. Provide the Union notice of individuals who have retired during the previous month. This report will include the retiree's last known home address and effective date of retirement.

- D. Provide the Union notice of non-retiree terminations of employment effective date by: resignation, layoffs, or terminations.
- E. Provide the Union notice of all bargaining unit members' union membership status according to management's most recent records, including whether they are a dues paying member, a non-member, or a dues paying non-member of the union.

8. WAGES:

- 8.1 Wages shall be paid in accordance with the provisions of the LIUNA Local 483 Wage Schedule attached hereto, as follows:
 - (a) Effective July 1, 2018, the pay schedule will reflect a cost of living increase of 3.25%. Effective upon ratification, but no earlier than July 1, 2019, the pay schedule will reflect a cost of living increase of 2.5%. Effective upon ratification, but no earlier than July 1, 2020, the pay schedule will reflect a cost of living increase of 2.5%. Effective upon ratification, but no earlier than July 1, 2021, the pay schedule will reflect a cost of living increase of 2.5%. Effective upon ratification, but no earlier than July 1, 2022, the pay schedule will reflect a cost of living increase of 2.5%.
 - (c) Those employees whose wage exceeds the top of the range of the wage schedule for their classification shall be red-circled and will not be entitled to the cost of living adjustment (COLA) until such time as the top of the range for their classification increases to be at or above their wage level.

Wages listed in the LIUNA Local 483 Wage Schedule shall be considered minimum wages. Metro may pay wages in excess of those listed, implement a bonus or incentive program and/or otherwise compensate employees at the sole discretion of Metro.

8.2 Payday shall be either biweekly or semimonthly. Payday shall be within ten calendar days of the close of each pay period.

The Employer shall account to the employee on their paycheck stub for overtime hours, straight time hours, and vacation and sick time earned and accumulated in the same manner such accounting is made to all other Metro employees.

Employees clocking in or out prior to or after the scheduled reporting or end time shall be paid as of the nearest one-quarter (1/4) of an hour.

9. HOURS OF WORK:

9.1 WORK WEEK

Forty (40) hours shall constitute the normal workweek, eight (8) hours per day, five (5) consecutive days per week with two (2) consecutive days off. Notice of change in shift starting times or days off will be given prior to the end of the workweek before the

workweek in which the change becomes effective, and such change will be effective for not less than one (1) workweek.

- 9.2 An Employee may waive their right to two (2) consecutive days off for the purposes of trading a scheduled workday provided that: employees are qualified, no overtime payment is required and their supervisor approves the trade.
- 9.3 Notwithstanding the workweek set forth in 9.1 and 9.2 above, the Employer and the Union may, by mutual agreement, initiate a workweek consisting of four (4) ten (10) hour days. Overtime rates will be paid for all hours over ten (10) hours worked in any one day.

9.4 BREAKS

Except in cases of emergency, all employees' work schedules shall provide for a fifteen (15) minute rest period every four (4) hours worked or major part thereof.

- 9.5 Unpaid Lunch periods are provided for employees who work six or more hours and may be scheduled by the Employer. For an 8 hour shift, lunch periods will be scheduled between three and one-half (3 ½) or after five (5) hours into an employee's shift, except in emergency situations. Employees on shifts other than eight hours will have a scheduled lunch within one-half (1/2) hour of the middle of their shift.
- 9.6 Lunch periods are normally 30 minutes of uninterrupted break, but may be up to 60 minutes upon mutual agreement between the employee and their supervisor prior to the lunch period.

10. SHIFTS:

Shift work shall be permitted in all classifications, without restrictions, on the following basis:

- 10.1 The day shift is any full shift which begins between 6:00 a.m. and 11:59 a.m. Part-time work which is commenced after 11:59 a.m. and completed by 6:59 p.m. is day shift work. Upon mutual agreement between the supervisor and the employee the day shift may begin at 5 a.m. and would not be eligible for shift differential.
- 10.2 Employees transferred from one shift to another, unless relieved from work at least a full shift before starting their new shift, shall be paid the overtime rates for the first such new shift worked.
- 10.3 The second or swing shift shall be defined as any full shift which begins between 12:00 Noon and 6:59 p.m. An employee scheduled on the second or swing shift shall receive \$1.10 per hour in addition to their regular hourly rate.

- 10.4 The third or graveyard shift shall be defined as any full shift which begins between 7:00 p.m. and 5:59 a.m. An employee scheduled on the third or graveyard shift shall receive \$1.35 per hour in addition to their regular hourly rate.
- 10.5 Relief shifts shall be defined as:
 - 11.5.1 Any workweek schedule which includes multiple shifts with a maximum of three (3) day shifts.
 - 11.5.2 Employees regularly assigned to relief shifts shall receive the same shift premium rate as third shift in Article 11.4 in lieu of other shift premiums for all hours worked in the workweek.
 - 11.5.3 Employees assigned to sliding shift at Parks shall be paid the third shift premium, for all time worked during daylight savings time. Parks will minimize the shift changes on the sliding shift as far as practical in recognition of the impact such shifts have on employees.
- 10.6 The shift premium provided for by 10.3, 10.4 and 10.5 above shall not apply when regular staff are on vacation, sick leave, or any other paid leave of absence. The shift premium provided for by 10.5 shall not apply to variable hour and seasonal employees.

11. OVERTIME:

11.1 OVERTIME RATE:

REGULAR EMPLOYEES

Overtime worked by hourly employees shall be paid at one and one half (1-1/2) the employee's regular rate including any regular rate premiums. Overtime is time in a paid status over eight (8) hours per day or over forty (40) hours in one (1) workweek. For employees working four day workweeks, overtime is time in a paid status over ten (10) hours per day or over forty (40) hours in one (1) workweek. The "workday" for purposes of calculating overtime for hourly employees is defined as the 24-hour period beginning at 12:01 a.m. each day and ending at 12:00 midnight. The Employer may compensate for such overtime by time off (at a time mutually agreed upon) at the rate of one and one-half (1½) hours off for each hour of overtime to a maximum of sixty (60) hours in one (1) year worked.

REGULAR PART-TIME EMPLOYEES

Overtime at the rate of one and one-half (1 $\frac{1}{2}$) times an employee's established hourly rate, shall be paid for all time in a paid status outside of or in excess of an employee's established shift hours and on the employee's sixth (6th) and seventh (7th) day of work in any week and on holidays, provided, however, that the Employer may compensate for such overtime by time off (at a time mutually agreed upon) at the rate of one and one-half (1 $\frac{1}{2}$) hours off for each hour of overtime to a maximum of sixty (60) hours in one (1) year worked.

Application of the overtime section shall not be construed to provide for compensation for overtime at a rate exceeding time and one-half or to affect a "pyramiding" of overtime.

11.2 ASSIGNMENT OF OVERTIME:

Overtime, as determined by management, will be offered in order of the senior most qualified employee(s) by classification within the work unit. If overtime is declined by all eligible employees, it will be assigned to the lowest senior most qualified employee, as determined by management.

Work Unit, as discussed in this Article, shall be defined as follows:

Work Unit, as dis	scussed in this Article	e, si	hall be defined as follows:
Oregon Zoo			
 Admissions 	S	•	Veterinary Services
 Cash Office 	e	•	Africa
 Operations 	•	•	Birds
 Facilities 		•	Condors
 Horticulture 	e	•	Elephants
 Railroad 		•	Marine Life
 Animal Nu 	trition Center	•	Herps/Fish
		•	North America
		•	Primates
		•	Late Keepers

Parks and Nature

- Land Management
- Blue Lake
- Oxbow
- Historic & Natural Areas

11.3 RECORD OF OVERTIME HOURS:

A record of overtime hours worked or offered to each employee shall be maintained in each Work Unit for each month and such information shall be posted. An employee who wishes additional or less available overtime shall review the matter with their immediate supervisor and Union representative.

11.4 OVERTIME HOURS:

Employees required to work around the clock, without an eight (8) hour rest period prior to the start of their next assigned shift and required to continue to work any part of their regular assigned shift shall continue to receive pay at the overtime rate for those hours worked.

- Employees shall receive a fifteen (15) minute break during each four (4) hours, or major portion of four (4) hours, of work.
- 11.6 Each employee working more than six (6) hours per day shall be entitled to a minimum one-half (1/2) hour lunch period without pay.

12. REPORTING PAY AND MINIMUM PAY:

- 12.1 Any Regular employee who is scheduled to report for work on their scheduled shift and who presents themselves for work as scheduled, but where work is not available or made available for them, shall be paid at their regular rate for the duration of their regular shift.
 - 12.1.1 Above shall not apply to Regular Part-Time employees whose minimum guarantee shall be four (4) hours.
- Any regular employee who clocks out and is called to return to work immediately, or before the employee's next work shift, shall be paid for a minimum of four (4) hours at the rate of one and one-half (1½) times the regular rate. However, when any regular employee is required to work in excess of eight (8) hours in any workday, and the excess time is adjacent to the employee's regular work schedule, the employee will be paid time and one-half (1½) only for the time worked in excess of eight (8) hours.
 - 12.2.1 Employees who agree to return to work after their regular shift for the purpose of pre-arranged training, meetings, animal care assignments or medical certification will receive pay at the overtime rate for the actual time at work and for not less than one (1) hour.
- Any regular employee required to work a split shift shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half (1 ½) for not less than eight (8) hours of such shift (exclusive of any overtime worked in addition thereto). Time worked on the employee's sixth (6th) or seventh (7th) day shall not be covered by this paragraph.
- 12.4 Upon determination by the Zoo Director or Parks and Nature Director, or the Zoo or Parks and Nature Director's designee, of inclement weather conditions and such determination results in the decision to close the Oregon Zoo or the Parks and to send the staff home before the end of their normal shift, those employees required by Management to stay on the job shall receive one (1) hour travel pay.
- 12.5 When the relevant director or designee has determined that inclement weather conditions exist and the worksite has been closed, employees required to work will receive pay at the overtime rate on all hours worked with a minimum of four (4) hours paid at the overtime rate.

13. SENIORITY:

- 13.1 The Employer shall provide the Union a seniority list showing the continuous service of each employee. This list will be furnished to the Union on August first (1st) of each year and the Employer shall notify the Union by written communication immediately upon any change therein.
- 13.2 Regular Part-Time employees shall have seniority only within their job classifications and such seniority shall accrue only on the basis of continuous employment from their date of hire. Variable hour employees shall accrue no seniority rights under this Article.
- 13.3 Except as provided in 13.1, in the matter of lay off and recall of employees, as well as in the matter of promotion, selection of jobs or opportunities to work on new jobs or processes within the Bargaining Unit and the selection of work shifts and vacation periods, the Employer shall prefer those employees with the greatest length of service with the Employer in accordance with the following sections. If two or more employees were employed in any classification on the same day, seniority shall be determined by their order of hire by the Employer's records.
- 13.4 Seniority of an employee as used in this Agreement shall be based upon their continuous length of employment with the Employer from their date of hire. Any employee who voluntarily quits, is discharged, or who does not return to work from a leave of absence, as provided for in this Agreement, will forfeit all seniority rights with the Employer. Seniority shall continue and accumulate on the following basis:
 - 13.4.1 During a lay off.
 - 13.4.2 Any authorized leave of absence in which an employee continues their pay status.
 - 13.4.3 During a military leave of absence as provided for by law.
 - 13.4.4 Up to one (1) year because of leave of absence caused by personal sickness or injury. The employee's seniority will be frozen after such leave provided they have requested to return to work as provided in 24.2.
 - 13.4.5 Up to eighteen (18) months for an industrial accident. (See also 24.3.6)
 - 13.4.6 Up to ninety (90) working days for a personal leave of absence.
 - 13.4.7 Up to one (1) year for an educational leave of absence.
 - 13.4.8 During an authorized leave under OFLA/FMLA.

14. VACANCIES:

- 14.1 For the purposes of this Article, a qualified employee is an employee who is qualified by knowledge, skill and experience, and is physically able to perform the job. The parties recognize the desirability of preferring qualified employees. In the selection process for promotion, in the event there are two or more equally qualified employees, the employee with the greater seniority shall receive preference. When a vacancy occurs in a regular job, present employees shall be given the first opportunity on the following basis:
 - 14.1.1 First opportunity shall be given to qualified employees in that classification within the Work Unit where the vacancy occurs. Employees working in a Lead or Senior classification are eligible to bid with the first opportunity pool for lower level jobs within the same job family classification (e.g., Lead Park Ranger to Park Ranger).
 - Second opportunity to fill the vacancy shall be afforded to any qualified employee covered by this Agreement.
 - 14.1.2 Whenever a vacancy occurs which creates promotional opportunities within the Unit, qualified employees within the Work Unit where a promotional opportunity exists shall be given first opportunity to fill such vacancy, and second opportunity to fill promotional opportunity shall be afforded to any qualified employee covered by this Agreement.
 - 14.1.3 For purposes of vacancies and promotional opportunities which occur in Work Units Animal Care, those employees will be given first opportunity equally based on qualifications and seniority within the classification.

Employees working in the Senior Keeper classification will be eligible to bid with the first opportunity pool for lower level jobs within the same job family classification.

14.2 PROMOTIONS:

An employee filling a promotional opportunity or filling a vacancy shall work the work schedule specified for such job.

- 14.2.1 Promoted employees shall serve a one hundred and eighty (180) calendar day probationary period. The probationary period shall be used by the Employer as an evaluation period in which the Employer will make written evaluation to the employee at the completion of ninety (90) calendar days of their probationary period, and at the completion of their probationary period.
- 14.2.2 Any employee who is promoted and fails to complete probation for the new position shall be returned to their former classification with all rights and conditions of employment they had in their former classification, as long as the reason for failure to complete probation wasn't due to misconduct or policy

- violations (i.e. discrimination/harassment, misappropriation of Metro resources, funds, drug and alcohol, theft, workplace violence) which would affect the employee's success in the former classification.
- 14.2.3 Within one hundred and eighty (180) calendar days of promotion, any employee may elect to return to their former classification with no loss of rights and conditions of employment; provided a vacancy exists in the employee's former classification within six (6) months of the promotion.
- 14.3 All vacancies within the Bargaining Unit under Article 15 shall be posted in the work location of the affected employees. Such job opportunities shall be posted for a period of seven (7) working days. Employees shall bid in writing on such opportunities according to the provisions of this section and such bid shall be made no later than the eighth (8th) working day after the first day of posting. The Employer will make a good faith effort to promote from within prior to advertising for outside candidates. This constitutes the LIUNA bid process.
 - 14.3.1 If the Employer makes an assignment from within the Bargaining Unit, the assignment will normally be made within fourteen (14) working days after the bid is closed. The name and seniority of the employee assigned to the job shall be posted and a copy given to the Union. Upon request of any applicants, the Employer shall submit in writing to applicants concerned the reasons for the choice with a copy to the Union.
- 14.4 Whenever a vacancy occurs in any regular job, the Employer may temporarily fill it by appointment. Qualifications and seniority shall be the two governing factors in such appointments. Employees on temporary assignments shall retain their seniority in their regular job classification. Temporary appointments shall not exceed 720 hours.

15. WORKING OUT OF CLASS

- 15.1 Work-out-of-class should be assigned in writing where possible.
 - 15.1.1 If an employee believes they are working out of class they can approach their supervisor at the first reasonable opportunity to discuss why or why not the assignment qualifies for WOC. (i.e. a discussion about whether the work being completed is contained in another class specification, etcetera).
 - 15.1.2 Incidental assignments do not qualify for work out of class pay.
 - 15.1.3 Working out of class shall be paid the next highest monetary step in the new assignment which allows for at least a five percent (5%) increase in wage for the out-of-class assignment.

- 15.1.4 For Keeper staff, if a Senior Keeper is on leave for six (6) or more consecutive days, an employee will receive working out of class pay for hours worked from the first day of the Senior Keeper's absence.
- 15.1.5 If assigned to the duties and responsibilities of a higher classification at the beginning of the employee's shift, they shall receive the higher rate for a minimum of four (4) hours, but if more than four (4) hours they shall receive eight (8) hours. If an employee is assigned after the beginning of the shift and works four (4) hours or less they shall receive a minimum of four (4) hours at the higher rate, and if they work more than four (4) hours they shall be paid the higher rate for the balance of the shifts.
- 15.1.6 When it is necessary to work employees in a lower classification, the Employer shall pay the employee their regular rate for their regular classification.

16. REDUCTIONS IN FORCE:

- When a reduction in force occurs, employees shall be laid off by seniority within the classification with the least senior person being laid off first. An employee so removed shall be entitled to work in a lower classification in which they have held Regular status in the order of their seniority in that classification in the Zoo and Parks and Nature.
 - 16.1.1 No lay-offs or reduction to a lower classification shall be executed as long as there are variable hour employees, Seasonal employees, or work release employees serving within the affected classifications covered by this Agreement.

16.2 SENIORITY LISTS:

16.2.1 The Parks and Nature and Zoo departments shall have separate seniority lists by classification. These lists shall be used in the event that a reduction in force or resultant recall is deemed necessary. Employees may not bump another employee within classification or to a lower classification across departments. If a vacancy exists at the Parks and Nature or Zoo departments, the laid-off employee may bump or be recalled to that position. For recalls, an employee may be recalled to a different department if no-one from that department is on a lay-off list.

16.3 RECALL:

- 16.3.1 The Employer shall recall laid off employees on a strict seniority basis for the classification from which the employee was laid off.
- 16.3.2 On recall of laid off employees, the Employer shall notify the employee by certified letter, with a copy to the Union, mailed to their last known address. The employee shall have five (5) days to report their intentions to the Employer and shall report to work within two (2) weeks after notification by the Employer or as mutually agreed. Failure to accept recall to work will terminate any rights for re-

employment.

16.3.3 The rights to recall shall continue for two (2) years from the date of lay-off and then be terminated.

16.4 USE OF VOLUNTEERS DURING LAYOFFS:

16.4.1 In the event of a layoff, the employer shall not replace bargaining unit employees with volunteers. A layoff cannot be implemented if either department engages volunteers who are serving within the affected classification more than 1,000 hours per budgeted FTE for that classification. If a layoff is to occur within the affected classification, volunteer hours must be reduced to 1,000 hours per fiscal year per remaining FTE before affecting a layoff. (e.g. if one (1) gardener of the seven (7) gardeners is laid off, the volunteer program can only be a total of 6,000 hours per fiscal year).

The volunteer limitation of this agreement does not apply to large one or two-day volunteer projects. (e.g. Nike Volunteer Project), nor does it apply to the Zoo Lights program.

17. VACATIONS:

All employees except Temporary employees shall receive vacations with pay as follows:

17.1 ACCRUALS:

Vacation leave for employees shall be computed on base wages which include sick, vacation, personal, holiday leave and comp time used during each pay period. An employee's anniversary date for the purpose of accruing annual vacation leave is based on continuous service from the date of hire into a Metro benefit eligible position.

Total Years	Accrual per	Vacation and	Maximum
of Service	Hours Worked	Leave Per Year	Accrual
			(2X Annual)
0 through 4	.0385 hours	80 hours	160 hours
5 through 9	.0577 hours	120 hours	240 hours
10 through 14	.0674 hours	140 hours	280 hours
15 through 19	.0770 hours	160 hours	320 hours
20 through 24	.0865 hours	180 hours	360 hours
25 yrs. or more	.0962 hours	200 hours	400 hours

- 17.2 An employee's vacation is deemed earned at the end of each pay period pursuant to Article 8.
- 17.3 In computing vacation "years of total service" as used in 17.1 above:

- 17.3.1 Includes time taken while on leave of absence with pay or military service without pay.
- 17.3.2 Includes absence because of an on-the-job injury up to eighteen (18) months.
- 17.4 Employees shall continue to earn vacation credit for:
 - 17.4.1 A period of one (1) year because of an absence caused by an on-the-job injury.
 - 17.4.2 Any authorized leave of absence where an employee continues their pay status.
 - 17.4.3 Any authorized personal leaves of absence not to exceed thirty (30) days in a fiscal year.
- 17.5 Employees shall not accumulate more than the maximum accrual allowed per 17.1, above. Additional hours that would have accrued at the rates in this Agreement shall be forfeited unless a denial of vacation request, that was submitted at least three (3) months prior to reaching the maximum accrual, prevents an employee from avoiding the maximum accrual. If denial of a vacation request prevents an employee from avoiding the maximum accrual, the employee may submit a written request to the supervisor and Human Resources director to have an extended period of time to bring their accrual below the maximum or to have up to six (6) pay periods of vacation accrual paid out.
 - It is the expectation of Metro that an employee monitors and manages their leave accruals to prevent forfeiting hours in excess of the maximum accrual.
- 17.6 Whenever an employee who has completed probation ends employment, the employee's accrued and unused vacation hours shall be paid in accordance with state law.
- 17.7 Employees shall be permitted to choose either a split or entire vacation. Employees shall have the right to determine their vacation time on the basis of seniority as provided in Article 17.9.
- 17.8 Work Unit, as discussed in Article 18.9, shall be defined for the Zoo as per Article 1.5.7 and for Regional Parks and Nature for the purposes of vacation selection only as: Blue Lake Park, Oxbow Park, Historic and Natural Areas, and Borland Field Station.
- 17.9 VACATION SELECTION:
 - 17.9.1 Vacation selections shall be by classification on the basis of seniority within the Work Unit in which employed:
 - 17.9.2 Each employee will be entitled to exercise their seniority for only one (1) vacation selection each year, up to a max of five (5) weeks. For purposes of this section "selection" means one or more consecutive days. The employer may allow

employees to rescind portions of their approved seniority bid as long as the final selection results in a selection of one or more consecutive weeks.

- 17.9.3 Such selection shall be made by bid posting between January 15 and February 15, of each year for vacations between April 1 of that year and March 31 of the next year in accordance with the following:
 - (a) Any employee wishing to submit a bid concerning preferred vacation scheduling shall do so in writing not later than February 15. Employees on the top third of the seniority list will submit their preferred vacation bid in writing no later than January 25. Employees on the middle third of the seniority list will submit their preferred vacation bid in writing no later than February 5. Employees on the bottom third will submit their bids no later than February 15. Failure to submit a bid on a timely basis, within the above deadlines, means that seniority vacation bidding rights are forfeited for that year and the employee loses their ability to secure a vacation on the basis of their seniority for the bid process.
 - (b) Any duplication in preferred vacation scheduling shall be worked out between employees submitting such duplicate bids and the supervisor involved in accordance with 17.9.3 section (a).
 - (c) In the event duplicate bids cannot be worked out to the satisfaction of the employees involved and the Employer in accordance with 17.9.3 section (a), seniority shall control subject only to the overall staffing needs of the Zoo operation. Management may require the least senior employee to modify their bid. If the employee fails or refuses to modify their bid, the employee loses their ability to secure a seniority vacation selection for the bid process.
 - (d) Requests for vacation after the preferred vacation has been satisfied shall be on a first come first served basis and shall not be unreasonably denied.

18. HOLIDAYS:

18.1 HOLIDAYS OBSERVED:

New Year's Day, Martin Luther King, Jr. Day, President's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Veterans Day, Thanksgiving Day, Day after Thanksgiving, Christmas Day, and any other day designated by the Metro Council.

Day After Thanksgiving – For worksites that remain open for business on the day after Thanksgiving, the supervisor may require the employee work on the day after

Thanksgiving, and in such case, the employee may take this holiday prior to the end of the fiscal year.

After completion of six (6) months service, each employee covered by the terms of this Agreement shall have two (2) personal holidays per fiscal year. The personal holidays shall be arranged upon reasonable notice and by mutual agreement between the employee and the supervisor. Employees should request a personal holiday with at least 14 days notice. Personal holiday requests will not be unreasonably denied. Personal holidays not taken within the year accrued will be forfeited.

18.2 ELIGIBILITY:

18.2.1 No employee shall receive holiday pay if the employee is absent on their scheduled work day either immediately preceding or immediately following the holiday, unless they were in a paid status for the entire such day before and day after, or unless they have previously applied to their supervisor in writing for permission to be so absent and such written request has been approved by the Director. However, in emergency situations where an employee is unable to procure prior approval for such absence they may submit a written request for holiday pay, stating the reason for their absence, to the Director. If the Director considers the reason for the absence excusable, the holiday pay shall be paid.

18.3 PART TIME EMPLOYEES:

Holiday eligibility will be pro-rated based on actual scheduled hours worked within the preceding pay period, or for the hours actually worked on the holiday, with the exception that personal holiday eligibility will be pro-rated based upon the employee's full-time equivalent (FTE) status.

A Regular Part-Time employee shall be entitled to receive personal holiday pay only upon completion of six (6) consecutive calendar months in which such employee works eighty (80) hours or more per month.

18.3.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Article, Regular Part-Time employees shall be eligible for paid holidays only if working on a regularly scheduled basis. Holiday pay for eligible Regular Part-Time employees will be computed on the basis of hours worked in accordance with Article 18.3. Regular Part-Time employees who accept on-call work on holidays will be paid, at the overtime rate, only for time worked.

18.4 HOLIDAYS FALLING ON WEEKEND:

Whenever one of the above listed holidays falls on Saturday, the Friday before or the Monday following said holiday shall be considered as a holiday and paid for as such. The Employer shall have the option to schedule employees off for that holiday on either of such days in accordance with operational needs. As to any employee who is not given

either the preceding Friday or the following Monday off as a holiday, the preceding Friday shall be deemed the holiday. Notwithstanding the foregoing, those jobs which operate seven (7) days per week and/or twenty-four (24) hours per day will observe Christmas on December 25, New Year's on January 1, and Independence Day on July 4th. Whenever a holiday falls on Sunday, the following Monday shall be deemed a holiday and paid for as such.

18.5 HOLIDAYS FALLING ON DAY OFF:

Whenever a holiday falls on an employee's regularly scheduled day off, the employee may, prior to such holiday, choose the first work day preceding or following such holiday, subject to overall staffing needs of the Zoo and Parks operation, and such day shall be considered a holiday and paid for as such.

18.6 COMPENSATION:

Eligible employees shall receive eight (8) hours regular pay for each of the holidays set forth above on which they perform no work. Eligible employees who work a 4-10 schedule shall receive ten (10) hours regular pay for each of the holidays set forth above on which they perform no work.

18.6.1 In addition to an employee's holiday pay they shall be paid the overtime rate for any holiday they are required to work with the exception of the day after Thanksgiving. However, if an employee is regularly scheduled to work on a holiday, they will be permitted to defer the holiday with regular pay until a later date. An employee under this section can accumulate no more than five (5) deferred or postponed holidays. Deferred or postponed holidays will be taken at a time mutually agreeable to the supervisor and the employee. Prior to the use of any vacation time, any deferred or postponed holiday time must be taken. The employee will endeavor to schedule the deferred or postponed holiday within the fiscal year it accrues.

18.7 IF SICK ON HOLIDAY:

If an eligible employee is on sick leave and a holiday is observed, they shall be paid for such holiday and it shall not count against their accumulated sick leave.

19. HEALTH AND WELFARE:

19.1 ELIGIBILITY:

All Regular Full-Time employees may enroll in the Metro sponsored health and welfare plan. Metro sponsored health coverage will include medical, dental and vision coverage for the employee and their dependents. Metro sponsored Welfare coverage will include long-term disability, accidental death and dismemberment, life and dependent life insurances.

- 19.2 All Regular employees hired prior to July 1, 2003, who are working 20 hours or more a week but less than full time at the time of ratification of this contract are eligible for full health and welfare benefits. Metro sponsored health coverage will include medical, dental, and vision coverage for the employee and their dependents. Metro sponsored Welfare coverage will include long term disability, accidental death and dismemberment, life and dependent life insurances.
 - 19.2.1 Regular Part-Time employees working .5 FTE or greater hired after July 1, 2003 are eligible for Health and Welfare benefits pro-rated according to their FTE.

19.3 PREMIUM SHARING:

Metro shall contribute ninety-two percent (92%) of the insurance premium costs and employees shall pay eight percent (8%) of the premium costs through payroll deduction for medical, dental, and vision plans provided by an HMO and/or indemnity carrier.

- 19.3.1 Metro agrees to pay an amount not to exceed \$150 per month to regular full-time employees and a pro-rated amount equivalent to their FTE status for those in less than full-time positions, who provide proof of other medical coverage and who opt out of medical coverage through Metro. Metro shall determine the amount offered to employees for opt-out based on contracts with insurance carriers, financial consideration and health insurance plan designs.
- 19.3.2 If Metro does not voluntarily change plans, rather the health insurance carrier or benefits administrators change terms of a plan during the life of the contract, Metro and the Union agree to accept those changes or go to the next best available plan until such time as the JLMC for Health Benefits can be reconvened and make a recommendation. The parties agree to meet at the earliest possible date and discuss that portion of the contract. At no time shall Metro operate outside of the health insurance plan structure which it is offering employees.
- 19.4 Life insurance, dependent life, accidental death and dismemberment and long term disability coverage shall be provided to all employees who enroll in the Metro plan. Such coverage will be provided at no cost to the employee unless adjustments are made as a result of recommendations made by the Joint Labor Management Committee, to minimize medical, dental and vision costs.

19.5 JOINT LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE:

A Metro Joint Labor-Management Committee (JLMC) for Health Benefits comprised in accordance with adopted by-laws shall review health dental and vision insurance plans

and costs, and make plan offering recommendations to the Metro Human Resources Director and Chief Operating Officer in an effort to keep health care costs at a minimum for employees and for Metro. Metro shall make available to the Committee current information regarding insurance premium rates and projected increases, as such information becomes available to Metro.

The Chief Operating Officer shall consider the Committee's recommendations and have the authority to make Plan modifications as necessary. In the event that the Parties do not agree, the Union has the right to utilize the remedies available under ORS 243.698 – 243.722 including mediation and fact-finding.

19.6 The Employer will not be liable for payroll deduction or premium payment errors, but will make proper adjustment for errors as soon as practicable, upon knowledge of the error.

20. RETIREMENT:

- 20.1 Effective July 1, 1991, and during the term of this Agreement, all eligible Unit employees shall participate in the Oregon Public Employees Retirement System (PERS), as provided in the Oregon Revised Statutes. The extent of PERS membership shall include prior eligibility service, and the unused sick leave option, which shall become effective July 1, 1992. PERS membership shall not include prior benefit service.
- 20.2 Effective December 16, 1994, the "employee portion" (6%) shall be paid by the employee through automatic payroll deduction as authorized by the Agreement.
- 20.3 In the event that PERS is revised by court action, legislation or constitutional amendment, the Article shall be reopened for bargaining upon the written request of either party, pursuant to the laws governing interim bargaining.

21. SICK LEAVE:

21.1 ACCRUAL:

All employees shall earn sick leave at the rate of .05 hours per hour paid. Employees may accumulate unlimited sick leave.

21.2 CALL – IN:

Employees using sick leave shall notify or cause to be notified, their immediate supervisor or their designee as soon as possible but at least forty-five (45) minutes before commencement of their shift. Under extenuating circumstances this forty-five (45) minute notice requirement may be waived. However, Animal Keepers must notify the supervisor on duty before the start of their shift consistent with usual practice.

21.3 MEDICAL PROVIDER CERTIFICATION:

An employee will be entitled to use a maximum of four (4) consecutive calendar days sick leave without a doctor's certificate if the employee has at least four hundred (400) hours of sick leave. Otherwise, the employee will be entitled to use a maximum of three (3) consecutive calendar days sick leave without a doctor's certificate.

- 21.3.1 If an employee is on sick leave prior to their regular weekly scheduled days off, the scheduled days off will not be counted for the purpose of requiring a doctor's certificate.
- 21.3.2 When a doctor's certificate is required, it will contain the date of treatment and the date the employee may return to work.

21.4 DEFINITION IMMEDIATE FAMILY MEMBER:

Employees may use sick leave for illness in their immediate family which includes an employee's spouse, domestic partner, parent, parent-in-law, and step parent; biological, adopted, step and foster child; grandchild; and any other person for which the employee is a legal guardian or otherwise required by law.

21.5 SICK LEAVE MISUSE:

Notwithstanding the foregoing, any employee who is considered to be misusing sick leave may be subject to discipline pursuant to Article 25 - Discipline and Discharge and/or may be required to furnish a doctor's certificate for each day of illness.

- 21.5.1 "Misusing sick leave" may include (a) exhaustion of all accrued sick leave, and/or (b) use of forty (40) hours of unprotected sick leave in the preceding twelve (12) months.
- 21.5.2 No employee shall be disciplined or discharged for misusing sick leave solely on the basis of (a) or (b) above unless the Employer has first notified the employee that they appear to be misusing sick leave and given the employee an opportunity to respond.
- 21.6 Absences related to pregnancy shall be treated according to State and Federal law.

22. OTHER LEAVES:

22.1 UNPAID LEAVE TYPES:

With reasonable advance notice and with consent of the Employer, employees may be permitted other unpaid leaves of absences under the following conditions:

- 22.1.1 Personal leaves of absence, where the employee will return to work within one hundred eighty (180) calendar days. Personal leaves of absence shall not be granted for other outside employment.
- 22.1.2 Job related educational leaves of absence may be granted for a period not to exceed one (1) year. Educational leave privileges will be rescinded in those instances where an employee is found to be engaged in other employment not directly related to the pre-approved education program.
- 22.1.3 The return to work criteria shall be that used in 22.2, except that accrued sick leave may not be used during an educational leave of absence.

22.2 NON WORK RELATED MEDICAL LEAVE:

Upon application, supported by a statement of the attending physician, a leave of absence will be granted without pay for a period not to exceed one (1) year in cases of pregnancy, personal illness or physical disability that is non-job-related. Any employee requesting such a leave shall file such request in writing with the Director and attach thereto a statement of the attending physician.

- 22.2.1 Such leave shall also be granted for critical illness in the immediate family if supported by a statement of the attending physician and by proof that the illness requires the employee's attendance.
- 22.2.2 The leave of absence without pay shall commence immediately, or if used, upon exhaustion of earned sick leave and vacation. Employees upon ceasing work, shall use such vacation and sick leave as may have been earned, except that such vacation time must have been regularly available to the employee during the calendar year and the sick leave shall not exceed the amount which has been earned up to the time the employee ceases work.
- 22.2.3 After a leave of absence of one hundred eighty (180) calendar days or longer, an employee desiring to return to work must give the Employer ten (10) days written notice of their intent to return. However, if a vacancy does not exist at the time such employee decides to return from a leave, they shall be placed on the appropriate laid off list in accordance with seniority which list shall be subject to the provision of section 17.3.3.

22.3 WORKERS COMPENSATION:

During an absence due to an industrial accident which is accepted by Workers' Compensation, any employee covered by this Agreement shall be entitled to receive an income supplement from the Employer for as many days as they have accrued sick leave on the day of the accident. The Employer and the Union agree that the daily supplement will be 1/3 of the normal gross daily wages. Both Parties agree to the principle that the employee should suffer no financial penalty nor should the employee have a financial

advantage by being in a disability status. Medical progress reports and an independent medical examination may be required as a condition of all such payments. The cost of an independent medical examination will be paid by the Employer. The Parties agree that in those instances where the provisions of this article are in conflict with current Workers' Compensation law and administrative rules said laws and administrative rules will prevail.

- 22.3.1 On an employee's date of hire, they shall be credited with a total of fifteen (15) days of industrial accident leave. Such leave shall be available for time lost because of industrial injury for two (2) years from the employee's date of hire and shall be used prior to the supplement outlined in 22.3 above.
- 22.3.2 Payments made by the Employer under subsections 22.3 and 22.3.1 above shall not be charged to accrued sick leave.
- 22.3.3 If an employee exhausts all benefits in 22.3 and 22.3.1 above, and remains employed with Employer, the Employer shall maintain the employee's health and welfare insurance benefits for a period not to exceed three (3) months, providing they were eligible for Employer-paid benefits at the time of the accident.
- 22.3.4 Any employee who suffers an industrial accident shall have the right for a period of eighteen (18) months to return to the position they held at the time of their accident if they are physically capable of performing the duties of such position.
- 22.3.5 If an injured employee has become medically stable and is physically unable to return to the position they held at the time of injury, or the eighteen (18) month period in 22.3.4 has expired, then they will be re-employed in accordance with applicable State law.
- 22.3.6 Employees whose benefits under 22.3 have expired will automatically be placed on an Industrial Accident Leave of Absence. However, an employee who has not returned to work within the eighteen (18) month period in 22.3.4 shall have their seniority frozen and shall accumulate no further seniority until they return to work.
- 22.3.7 Employees hired as replacements for persons on Industrial Accident Leave, in accordance with 22.3.4, 22.3.5 and 22.3.6, will be informed as to the right of an injured worker to return to their job.
- 22.4 Parental leave as provided under this Article shall be no less than provided for in ORS 659A.159 162.
- On a case by case basis, employees may be granted an unpaid leave of absence for Union business. Written requests shall not be unreasonably denied. The Employer will suffer no negative customer service or economic impacts

22.6 JURY DUTY:

All regular employees shall be granted leave with pay and without loss of any benefits of their employment, to serve as a juror or witness in response to a subpoena or similar service issued out of a state or federal court, subject to the following provisions:

- 22.6.1 The employee granted such leave shall pay all money received for their service as juror or witness to the Employer, less any travel allowance received.
- 22.6.2 Where the employee is required to serve as a juror or witness on a scheduled day off or vacation days, and such day cannot reasonably be rescheduled, they may retain the fee paid for service as a juror or witness on their day off or vacation day.
- 22.6.3 If an employee granted leave under this Article is excused from service as juror or witness with more than two (2) hours remaining in their work shift, they shall notify their supervisor and shall report to work the remainder of their shift if their supervisor requests them to do so. For the purpose of this Article, the employee shall be considered as working the day shift.
- 22.6.4 Employees shall not be eligible for jury leave with pay if the subpoena is for a non-work related dispute in which the employee is either the plaintiff or defendant or is for a dispute between the Employer and the employee. The employee is entitled to use any accrued vacation in these circumstances.

22.7 BEREAVEMENT LEAVE:

A regular status employee absent from duty by reason of the death of their spouse, domestic partner, parents (includes those who stand "in loco parentis"), legal guardians, children, sister, brother, grandparent, grandchildren, aunt, uncle, father-in-law, mother-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, daughter-in-law or son-in-law or any relative living in the employees household shall be allowed not to exceed two (2) days time off duty without deduction of pay on account of such absence. Approval for such travel time shall be made by the supervisor.

- 22.7.1 An additional two (2) days leave shall be allowed an employee for necessary funeral travel time in the event of a death in their immediate family. Approval for such travel time shall be made by the supervisor.
- 22.7.2 Under exceptional circumstances leave for death may be granted by the Director upon the death of a person other than the employee's immediate family.
- 22.7.3 When an employee attends a funeral ceremony for another current employee at Metro, they will be granted four (4) hours time off with pay to attend such funeral ceremony, subject to the needs of the operation.

22.7.4 Bereavement leave will be pro-rated based upon the employee's full-time equivalent (FTE) status, or upon actual scheduled hours worked within the preceding (2) two pay periods, whichever is greater.

23. SAFETY – SANITATION:

- 23.1 The Employer will exert every reasonable effort to provide and maintain safe working conditions, and the Union will cooperate to that end and support the Employer when discipline is reasonably required in the case of safety regulation violations.
- 23.2 The Union will encourage their members to work in a safe manner. Metro agrees to provide a safe and healthful workplace, as required by law. Metro also agrees to provide and maintain all clothing, tools and equipment required by Metro for use by the employee.

23.3 JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEES:

Metro and the Union will establish joint labor-management safety committees in compliance with current Oregon law and administrative rules. Joint safety committees will be established to represent the following primary places of employment:

- 1. Oregon Zoo
- 2. Parks and Nature

Metro and the Union will each elect or appoint an appropriate number of representatives and alternates to the committees specified above in accordance with the statute. The committees will hold monthly safety committee meetings. For the Oregon Zoo a representative from each division of the Zoo will serve on the safety committee. Metro and the Union agree to establish new committees as required by expansion or reorganization. Each safety committee shall inquire into and make recommendations to Metro on all safety issues in the work area.

23.3.1 When appropriate and necessary, each month each supervisor shall hold an additional safety meeting with their crew. The safety committee member representing said crew will report on the action or disposition of any recommendations or complaints of the safety committee that would have an effect on their crew.

23.4 SAFETY GUIDELINES:

All work performed by the employees shall be governed by the provisions set forth in OR-OSHA regulations.

- 23.5 No employees shall operate any vehicle or machinery which does not comply with OR-OSHA or the laws of the State of Oregon.
 - 23.5.1 Whenever any automotive or other equipment is taken out of service for safety or mechanical reasons, the Employer shall place a tag on the equipment stating the

equipment is out of service. A record of service will be maintained and be available for review by the operator of such equipment.

- Any employee, who believes that any working condition or machinery is unsafe, shall immediately call it to the attention their supervisor and the Safety Committee.
- 23.7 No employee shall be disciplined for refusal to violate OR-OSHA regulations or the laws of the State of Oregon.
- Any condition that the Union believes a violation of reasonable sanitation practices may be taken up through the grievance procedure under Article 26.
- 23.9 Where noxious or poisonous gases may accumulate, the Employer shall provide proper protection and ventilation. Proper lighting and ventilation shall be provided for all enclosed working spaces.
- 23.10 No employee shall be required to work alone in a situation in which working alone is hazardous. In the determination of whether it is hazardous to work alone, the Employer's safety officer, the Union, and the Safety Committee of the operation involved shall meet to discuss and make recommendations as to what constitutes such a hazardous condition when the question arises.
- 23.11 Each employee shall be required to wear such safety and protective apparel and devices as furnished by the Employer.

24. CLOTHING:

24.1 CLOTHING CRITERIA:

Where the Employer requires specified working clothing for employees in its various operations, the Employer will furnish such clothing. Clothing shall be of an appropriate size, and in good working order. Employees shall be required to wear such clothing. The Employer may expand this policy to any of its operations covered by this Agreement. The Employer agrees to have a washer and dryer available on the premises at the Zoo for Zoo employees to launder their work clothes in an emergency situation.

24.2 The Employer will furnish raincoats and rain pants in those cases where the nature of the work requires employees to work out-of-doors in inclement weather. The Employer will also furnish a winter coat for any Regular Part-Time or Regular Full-Time employee who requests it.

24.3 CLOTHING ALLOWANCE:

Any employee working in a position where the Employer requires safety shoes, shall be reimbursed at five cents (\$.05) per hour as part of their regular hourly pay. Purchase of

- safety shoes shall be on the employee's time. Such safety shoes must be worn when on duty.
- 24.4 All employees required to wear a uniform shall receive a three cents (\$.03) per hour payment to offset the cost of washing the employee's uniform.

25. DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE:

- 25.1 Disciplinary actions shall include only the following: oral reprimand, written reprimand, demotion, suspension or discharge in writing.
 - 25.1.1 Disciplinary action or measures may be imposed only for just cause. Disciplinary actions imposed upon an employee may be processed as a grievance through the regular grievance procedure. If the Employer has reason to reprimand an employee, it shall be done in a manner that will not embarrass the employee before other employees or the public.
- 25.2 The Employer shall not discharge any non-probationary employee without just cause. If, in any case, the Employer feels there is just cause for such discharge, the employee and their Union representative will be notified in writing that the employee is subject to discharge. Such notification shall state the reason in detail for the discharge specifying dates, locations, and the particular nature of the reason for the discharge.
 - 25.2.1 The Union shall have the right to take up the suspension and/or discharge as a grievance as specified at 26.1.3 of the Grievance procedure, and the matter shall be handled in accordance with this procedure through arbitration, if deemed necessary by either party.
 - 25.2.2 Any employee found to be unjustly suspended or discharged shall be reinstated with full compensation for all lost time and with full restoration of all other rights and conditions of employment, or as otherwise stipulated by mutual agreement or by a Board of Adjustment or by an arbitrator under the grievance procedure hereinafter set forth.
- 25.3 During the probationary period an employee may be terminated for any reason without recourse under the Grievance and Arbitration procedures of this Agreement.
- 25.4 If the Employer has reason to discuss any disciplinary action with an employee, the employee shall be given the option of having a Union representative present at any such discussion.
- 25.5 Upon request of an employee records of reprimands shall be removed from an employee's personnel file after two (2) years, provided, however, that the employee has taken corrective action, and has received no other disciplinary actions.

26. GRIEVANCES, COMPLAINTS AND ARBITRATION:

A grievance for the purpose of this Agreement is defined as a dispute regarding the meaning or interpretation of a particular clause of this Agreement or regarding an alleged violation of this Agreement. Grievances shall be processed in the following manner:

26.1.1 LEVEL 1 – SUPERVISOR:

Any employee with a grievance shall refer the matter in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days of the date upon which the alleged grievance occurred. The employee may be accompanied by a Union representative in any discussion following such reference to the supervisor. The Union may take up any grievance with or without the consent of the employee.

26.1.2 LEVEL 2 - DIRECTOR:

If the matter is not settled within fourteen (14) calendar days of reference to the supervisor, the matter may be referred to the Director, provided that such reference shall be in writing, shall state the nature of the grievance, the section of the Agreement allegedly violated, and the remedy requested, and shall be presented to the Director or their designated representative within fourteen (14) calendar days of the expiration of the fourteen (14) calendar day period for settlement with the supervisor. The Director, or their designate, and such assistants as they may select, shall meet promptly to attempt to settle such grievance with the Union.

26.1.3 LEVEL 3 - CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER:

Should the Union and the Director fail to effect a settlement of the dispute within fourteen (14) calendar days of its submission to the Director, the Union shall have the right to perfect and submit the grievance in writing to the Chief Operating Officer or designee, provided that such submission shall be within twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date of submission to the Director.

26.1.4 LEVEL 4 – ARBITRATION:

If the grievance remains unresolved the Union shall have the right to submit the matter to arbitration. In the event the Union elects to do so, it must notify the Chief Operating Officer of its decision in writing within twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date of submission to Level 3. After the grievance has been so submitted, the Union shall request a list of five (5) arbitrators from the State of Oregon Mediation and Conciliation Service within 30 calendar days of stating their intent to advance the grievance to arbitration. Upon receipt of the list of arbitrators, the parties will strike names within fourteen (14) calendar days. The parties shall select an arbitrator by mutual agreement or alternate striking of names with the Union proceeding with the first strike. The final name left on the list shall be the arbitrator, and shall be contacted by the parties to set a hearing. The parties will make best efforts to schedule arbitration within six (6) months of selecting an arbitrator.

Requesting arbitration shall not prohibit the parties also requesting grievance mediation at the same time. Any mediation shall be mutually agreeable to the parties.

- 26.2 The Arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding, but they shall have no power to alter, modify, amend, add to or detract from the terms of this Agreement. Their decision shall be within the scope and terms of this Agreement. However, nothing in this section prohibits the Parties from attempting to resolve the grievance through mediation.
- 26.3 The losing party, as determined by the Arbitrator, shall pay the arbitrator's fee, the cost of any hearing room and cost of reporting if requested by the arbitrator. All other expenses shall be borne by the Party incurring them.
- 26.4 If mutually agreed upon by both the Employer and the Union, and the request is made prior to the response deadline, timelines for all of the above sections may be extended.

27. STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS BARRED:

There shall be no lockouts on the part of the Employer, nor suspension of work on the part of the employees. This Agreement is a guarantee that for the duration of the Agreement there will be neither strikes nor lockouts, and that all complaints, grievances or disputes arising under its provisions will be settled pursuant to its grievance procedure.

28. SAVING CLAUSE:

Should any part hereof or any provision herein contained be rendered or declared invalid by reason of any existing or subsequently enacted legislation or by any decree of a court of competent jurisdiction, such invalidation of such part or portion of this Agreement shall not invalidate the remaining portions hereof; provided, however, upon such invalidation the parties agree immediately to meet and negotiate such parts or provisions affected. The remaining parts or provisions shall remain in full force and effect.

29. RECOUPMENT OF WAGE AND BENEFIT OVERPAYMENTS AND UNDERPAYMENTS:

29.1 OVERPAYMENTS:

29.1.1 In the event an employee receives wages or benefits from Metro to which the employee is not entitled, regardless of whether the employee knew or should have known of the overpayment, Metro shall notify the employee in writing of the overpayment which will include information supporting that an overpayment exists and the amount of wages and/or benefits to be repaid. For purposes of recovering overpayments by payroll deduction, the following shall apply:

- a. Metro may, at its discretion, use the payroll deduction process to correct any overpayment made within the prior two (2) year period before the notification.
- b. Where this process is utilized, the employee and Metro shall meet and attempt to reach mutual agreement on a repayment schedule within thirty (30) calendar days following written notification.
- c. If there is no mutual agreement at the end of the thirty (30) calendar day period, Metro shall implement the repayment schedule stated in subsection (d) below.
- d. If the overpayment amount to be repaid is more than five percent (5%) of the employee's regular monthly base wage, the overpayment shall be recovered in monthly amounts not exceeding five percent (5%) of the employee's regular monthly base wage. If an overpayment is less than five percent (5%) of the employee's regular monthly base wage, the overpayment shall be recovered in a lump sum deduction from the employee's paycheck. If an employee leaves Metro service before Metro fully recovers the overpayment, the remaining amount may be deducted from the employee's final check.
- 29.1.2 An employee who disagrees with Metro's determination that an overpayment has been made to the employee may grieve the determination through the grievance procedure. No collection will be made until a determination is made on the grievance.

This does not waive Metro's right to pursue other legal procedures and processes to recoup an overpayment made to an employee at any time.

29.2 UNDERPAYMENTS:

- 29.2.1 In the event an employee does not receive wages or benefits to which the record/documentation has for all times indicated the employer agreed the employee was entitled, Metro shall notify the employee in writing of the underpayment. This notification will include information showing that an underpayment exists and the amount of wages and/or benefits to be repaid. Metro shall correct any such underpayment made within a maximum period of two years before the notification
- 29.2.2 This provision shall not apply to claims disputing eligibility for payments which result from this Agreement. Employees claiming eligibility for such things as lead work, work out of classification pay or reclassification must pursue those claims pursuant to the timelines elsewhere in this Agreement.

30. PARKING AND TRANSPORTATION

- 30.1 All represented Benefits-eligible employees are eligible to participate in Metro's TDM Program.
- 30.2 All Zoo benefits eligible employees will continue to be enrolled in the Universal Pass Program until the program terminates or Metro opts out of the program.
- 30.3 Full-time and part-time LiUNA members employed at the Oregon Zoo may request a single zoo controlled parking space. Upon space availability, Metro will assign a space to the employee and the employee will be charged in accordance with this article through a pre-tax payroll deduction.
- 30.4 Employees who work between the hours of 9:30 pm and 9:30 am shall not pay for parking. This complimentary parking is subject to modifications made by the Washington Park Transportation Management Association Board and Portland Parks and Recreation.
- 30.5 Employees who chose to participate and are assigned a parking space shall pay \$40.00 monthly for a full-time space. Employees who currently hold a parking spot and pay \$10.00 monthly as of the date of ratification of this agreement will continue to pay \$10.00 monthly for the duration of this agreement.
- 30.6 Metro shall establish a fund in the amount of \$25,000 per fiscal year for the sole purpose of funding transportation for temporary employees at the Oregon Zoo. Examples of providing such transportation may include such things as annual, monthly, or daily Tri-Met passes. The funds shall be managed at the discretion of the Oregon Zoo. Metro agrees to meet with the Union upon request at least two times per year in the Joint Labor Management Committee to discuss this provision.

31. TERMINATION – RE-OPENING:

30.1 This Agreement shall be in full force and effect from July 1, 2018 until June 30, 2023, and it shall cease and expire on that date.

Metro Laborers International Union, Local 483 Pay Schedule (Regular Employees)

Pay Range	Job Code	Job Classification	Entry Rate (Step 1)	6 Months (Step 2)	18 Months (step 3)	30 Months (Step 4)	42 Months (Step 5)
Kange	Code	JOD Classification	(Step 1)	(Step 2)	(step 3)	(Step 4)	(Step 3)
302	3004	Guest Services Worker**	15.00	15.76	16.55	17.39	18.27
303	3005	Lead Guest Services Worker**	16.00	17.00	18.08	19.22	20.41
305	0461	Stationmaster**	15.42	16.38	17.41	18.52	19.67
	0462	Park Worker Lead Guest Services Worker**	16.00	17.01	18.09	19.23	20.41
310	0444	Custodian ** #	16.19	17.20	18.30	19.43	20.65
	3010	Operations/Warehouse Worker**#					
320	0035	Cash Office Clerk	17.84	18.97	20.18	21.42	22.78
325	3021	Admissions Lead **	18.74	19.92	21.19	22.52	23.89
	0451	Lead Cash Office Clerk					
	3025	Operations Lead**#					
340	0465	Horticulturist** #	21.69	23.05	24.50	26.04	27.67
	0445	Maintenance Worker 1 ** #					
	0533	Nutrition Technician ** #					
345	0470	Animal Keeper**#	22.78	24.21	25.73	27.34	29.06
	0452	Natural Resource Technician ** #					
	0450	Park Ranger **#					
350	0536	Veterinary Technician **#	23.89	25.42	27.01	28.70	30.51
	0446	Maintenance Worker 2 ** #	24.41	25.94	27.53	29.22	31.03
355	0453	Natural Resources Specialist ** #	27.15	28.77	30.49	32.31	34.20
360	0447	Maintenance Worker 3**#	26.35	28.00	29.78	31.65	33.62
	0471	Senior Animal Keeper ** #					
	0467	Senior Horticulturist**#					
	0468	Arborist ** #	27.90	29.55	31.33	33.19	35.17
	0448	Maintenance Technician ** #					
	3450	Park Ranger Lead ** #	28.41	30.07	31.84	33.71	35.68
365	0455	Maintenance Lead ** #	29.74	31.47	33.33	35.30	37.37
	3023	Natural Resource Specialist Lead** #					
370	3024	Electrician 1 ** #	29.06	30.88	32.82	34.91	37.07
380	0457	Electrician 2 ** #	34.08	36.12	38.27	40.54	42.93
385	3455*	Nutritionist #	69965.99	74375.29	79063.34	84055.49	89275.69
	3456*	Project Coordinator#					

^{*} Overtime exempt
** Includes 3 cents for uniform laundering
Includes 5 cents for boot allowance

Metro Laborers International Union, Local 483 Pay Schedule (Variable Hour Employees)

Pay Range	Job Code	Job Classification	Current Hourly Rate
403	4431	Litter Patrol **#	15.00
405	4055	Guest Service Worker**	15.00
410	4430	Laborer **#	15.50
413	4072	Lead Guest Service Worker**	16.00
415	4461	Stationmaster**	15.42
420	4444	Custodian **#	16.19
	4075	Operations/Warehouse Worker**#	
430	4035	Cash Office Clerk	17.84
435	4002	Admissions Lead **	18.74
	4001	Lead Cash Office Clerk	
	4080	Operations Lead **#	
450	4465	Horticulturist**#	21.69
	4445	Maintenance Worker 1 **#	
	4535	Nutrition Technician 1 **#	
455	4470	Animal Keeper **#	22.78
	4003	Natural Resources Technician **#	
460	4450	Park Ranger **#	00.00
460	4536	Veterinary Technician **#	23.89
466	4446	Maintenance Worker 2 **#	24.41
470	4447	Maintenance Worker 3 **#	26.35
	4471	Senior Animal Keeper **#	
	4467	Senior Horticulturist **#	
465	4053	Natural Resources Specialist **#	27.15
400	4468	Arborist **#	27.90
	4448	Maintenance Technician **#	
402	4005	Park Ranger Lead **#	28.41
475	4455 4006	Maintenance Lead *** Natural Resources Specialist Lead***	29.74
480	4011	Electrician 1 **#	29.06
490	4457	Electrician 2 **#	34.08
495	4015	Nutritionist #	69,965.99
	4009*	Project Coordinator#	,

^{*} Overtime exempt
** Includes 3 cents for uniform laundering
Includes 5 cents for boot allowance

Signature Page

	For Laborers' International Union of North America Local No. 483
For Metro	Lucai 1vo. 465
Andre Sust for	+ to
Martha Bennett, Chief Operating Officer	Farrell Richartz, LiUNA 483
And the second s	an libit
Scott Cruickshank, General Manager Visitor Venues	Tom Colett, LiUNA 483
	Colo Hawley Darks and Natura
Ross Hume, Human Resources	Cole Hawkey, Parks/and Nature
Leny / smith	Adam Stellmacher, Parks and Nature
Terry Smith, Human Resources	
Sobhan Muzhing	Curtis Van Alstine, Oregon Zoo
Siobhan Murphy, Human Resources	Mole Vicassio - Hiskey
All	Nicole Nicassio-Hiskey, Oregon Zoo
Dan Moeller, Parks and Nature	
M	Robert Olmsted, Oregon Zoo
- // . /// / / / / / / / / / / / / / / /	VM
Monty Woods, Parks and Nature	Nic Boelin, Oregon Zoo
	St.
Nikki Simmons, Oregon Zoo	Dan Swehosky, Oregon Zoo
Join Ford	
Lori Ford, Øregon Zoo	
MARIN	
Peggy Bodner, Oregon Zoo	
661-	
/1/V/ LOC	
Bob Lee, Oregon Zoo	

Date 5/22/2019

This is a Letter of Agreement (LOA) between Metro and LIUNA Local 483 (hereinafter referred to as the Local) in regard to Article 14 Seniority.

RECITALS

A. The parties desire that Park Rangers have the opportunity for professional growth and experience working in new locations;

B. To this end, the parties wish to recognize the value of a shift bid process for regular full-time Park Ranger positions that will be in the sole discretion of management;

AGREEMENT

The parties agree to the following:

- 1. Management agrees to implement at least one full-shift bid prior to the expiration of the agreement.
- 2. Management shall conduct a group shift bid for all regular full-time Park Ranger positions, as determined by management. This bidding process will be based on seniority, as outlined in the LIUNA Local 483 and Metro collective bargaining agreement.
- 3. This shift bid process is intended to provide current regular full-time Park Rangers the opportunity for professional growth and the experience of working in new locations and not as a mandated bid process under the collective bargaining agreement.
- 4. Aside from evaluating bids based on seniority the shift bid process shall be at the sole discretion of management and the Union agrees that the implementation or any changes to the shift bid process during this LOA shall not create any future duty to bargain or be subject to the grievance provision.
- 5. The parties agree that this Letter of Agreement is not precedent setting for any interpretation of the collective bargaining agreement or any past practice. The Agreement shall not be cited or used in any subsequent grievance, negotiation, or in any other forum except to enforce the terms of this Agreement

6. This LOA becomes effective upon signature of the new collective bargaining agreement and sunsets upon its expiration.

6-3-19

Date

For Metro:

Ross Hume

Labor Relations Program Manager

Metro

For LiUNA Local 483:

Farrell Richartz

Business Manager

LiUNA Local 483

6-3-19 Date

This is a Letter of Agreement (LOA) between Metro and the Laborers' International Union of North America, Local 483 (hereinafter referred to as the Union) in regard to the use of cash machines.

RECITALS

- 1. Cashiers at the Oregon Zoo will use cash handling machines to access and deposit cash from their assigned register.
- 2. The cash handling machines are equipped with the capability for employees to utilize palm vein readers to log in.
- 3. The Union has demanded to bargain the impacts of the decision to utilize cash handling machines and palm vein reader technology.

AGREEMENT

The parties agree as follows:

- 1. Oregon Zoo employees authorized to use cash handling machines may opt out of using palm vein scanners and use an available and authorized alternate method (e.g. password) to log in to the cash machine. During the account set up process, employees will be asked to create a pass code and then will be informed they have the option of using a code instead of palm vein scanning. Employees may request, after initial setup, to have palm scan removed.
- 2. Metro will not provide palm vein scan information to outside parties unless required by law. Any employee's biometric information derived from and/or stored in Palm Vein Scanners shall not be disclosed to third-party entities including law or immigration enforcement agencies unless required by law. In event such information is disclosed the Union will be immediately notified.
- 3. Metro will not rely solely on information obtained through the utilization of palm vein readers in order to discipline employees. Failure to follow cash handling procedures including fraudulent use of the cash machines will be subject to discipline.
- 4. The union will be notified of any changes to the cash handling machine technology or usage.
- 5. This agreement shall not set precedent, alter, or have effect on the terms and conditions existing between, the Union and Metro except as it specifically applies as stated above.
- 6. This agreement satisfies any duty to bargain under the Public Employees Collective Bargaining Act (PECBA) in or related to the use of cash machine or palm vein reader technology.

5-28-19

Date

For Metro:

Ross Hume

Labor Relations Program Manager

Metro

For LiUNA Local 483:

Farrell Richartz

Business Manager

LiUNA Local 483

5-28-19

Date

This is a Letter of Agreement (LOA) between Metro and the Laborers' International Union of North America, Local 483 (hereinafter referred to as the Union) in regard to member participation in Metro's Employee Resource Groups.

RECITALS

- 1. Metro has established Employee Resource Groups to assist the organization in achieving its agencywide diversity, equity, and inclusion goals. The Union supports goals of furthering equity and inclusion and addressing institutionalized racism and bias and union members' contributions to these efforts.
- 2. Participation in Employee Resource Groups is voluntary. Employees shall not be retaliated against for their participation or refusal to participate in the activities of any Employee Resource Group.

AGREEMENT

The parties agree as follows:

- 1. Employees who participate in the Employee Resource Group shall be permitted to do so during their regularly scheduled shift for up to two (2) hours per meeting without loss of pay. If the Employee Resource Group meets outside an employee's work schedule, non-exempt employees shall be eligible for up to two hours paid time per meeting in accordance to this agreement.
- 2. While participating in the Employee Resource Group outside of regular shift hours, employees will not be eligible for overtime, premium pay and differentials, and call back pay. The employee shall waive their right to consecutive days off when attending the Employee Resource Group meeting.
- 3. Metro reserves the right to end the Employee Resource Group and such change will not result in a bargaining obligation under the Public Employees Collective Bargaining Act (PECBA).
- 4. This agreement shall not set precedent, alter, or have effect on the terms and conditions existing between the Union and Metro except as specifically stated in this agreement.
- 5. This agreement satisfies any duty to bargain under the Public Employees Collective Bargaining Act (PECBA).
- 6. Violations of this agreement shall be enforceable under the grievance procedure outlined in the parties' collective bargaining agreement.
- 7. This agreement will expire on June 30, 2023 but may be extended by mutual agreement by the parties in writing. The agreement may be amended by mutual agreement.

For Metro:

5-28-19

Ross Hume Labor Relations Program Manager

Metro

For LiUNA Local 483:

Farrell Richartz

5-28-19

Business Manager LiUNA Local 483

This is a Letter of Agreement (LOA) between Metro and LiUNA Local 483 (hereinafter referred to as the Local) in regards to Sick Leave use for variable hour employees.

RECITALS

A. Whereas the parties wish to establish a clear procedure for paid sick leave usage for variable hour employees with undetermined shift lengths at the Oregon Zoo.

AGREEMENT

The parties agree as follows:

- 1. Variable hour employees eligible for sick leave, who do not have a specified end time for their shift, who notify their supervisor of the need for sick leave in accordance with Article 5, Section 5.6 of the LiUNA 483/Metro collective bargaining agreement, shall receive paid sick time based on the number of hours worked by a replacement employee in the same shift. If there is not a replacement employee working in the same shift, variable hour employees shall be paid based on a similarly situated employee who works the same shift or who has worked a similar shift in the past.
- 2. Variable hour employees may only use the amount of accrued paid sick leave available in their respective sick leave balance.
- 3. This LOA will become effective upon the date of the last signature below and shall expire upon the ratification of the successor collective bargaining agreement.

For Metro:

5-28-19 Ross Hume Date

Labor Relations Program Manager

Metro

For LiUNA Local 483:

Farrell Richartz

Business Manager

LiUNA Local 483

Date

This is a Letter of Agreement (LOA) between Metro and LiUNA Local 483 in regards to allowing the American Association of Zoo Keepers (AAZK), Portland Chapter to meet during the work day.

RECITALS

A. Whereas the parties wish to allow employees to participate in a professional organization during the work day.

AGREEMENT

The parties agree as follows:

- 1. Employees who are members of the AAZK, Portland Chapter may attend monthly AAZK meetings held onsite at the Oregon Zoo during their regularly scheduled shift without loss of pay.
- 2. An employee must request and obtain permission in writing from his/her supervisor to attend the AAZK meetings. Attendance is at management's discretion.
- 3. The AAZK meetings will be one hour in duration.
 - a. The employee will attend the AAZK meetings in lieu of the employee's 30 minute duty free lunch period.
 - b. The additional 30 minutes of the AAZK meeting time shall be paid time.
- 4. No shift differential pay, split shift pay, minimum pay, call in pay or overtime pay shall result from attendance to an AAZK meetings.
- 5. Employees who choose to attend the AAZK meetings on their day off shall not be compensated.
- 6. This LOA will become effective upon the date of the last signature below and shall expire October 1, 2020. It is anticipated the first meeting will be held in April 2018.
- 7. This agreement is not precedent setting for any other activities besides monthly AAZK meetings and only applies to active members of the AAZK, Portland Chapter.
- 8. A violation of this agreement may be grieved under the parties' current collective bargaining agreement.

For Metro:

Ross Hume

Labor Relations Program Manager

Metro

Farrell Richartz

Business Manager

For LiUNA Local 483:

LiUNA Local

5-28-19